
State Water Board adopts emergency water use regulations 
to boost drought resilience

Despite early winter storms, California remains in a drought

January 4, 2022                                 Contact: Edward Ortiz - Public Information Officer

SACRAMENTO – As climate change-fueled extreme weather continues to disrupt our 
water system, the State Water Resources Control Board today adopted an emergency 
regulation that prohibits certain wasteful water use practices statewide and encourages 
Californians to monitor their water use more closely while building habits to use water 
wisely.

Among the wasteful water practices included are irrigating ornamental landscapes when 
it’s raining, using potable water to clean hard surfaces or driveways, and the use of 
ornamental fountains. The regulation stems from Governor Newsom’s Emergency 
Drought Proclamation on October 19, 2021, which expanded the drought emergency 
statewide and encouraged the State Water Board to supplement voluntary conservation 
measures by prohibiting certain wasteful water uses. Prohibited use regulations are not 
new in California. Similar regulations were in place during the state’s last severe 
drought. In some areas, they were made permanent through local action. 

“Climate change is challenging us to build drought resilience in our water infrastructure 
and management practices and at an individual level in our daily habits,” said E. 
Joaquin Esquivel, chair of the State Water Board. “Prohibiting wasteful water practices 
increases awareness of water as a precious resource no matter what type of weather 
we are experiencing in a given moment, because weather extremes are now part of our 
climate reality.”

The prohibitions apply to specific uses and apply to all water users, including 
individuals, business and public agencies, and can be enforced through warning letters, 
water audits or fines. The prohibitions will remain in place for one year unless extended, 
modified or removed. They help ensure that Homeowners’ Associations (HOAs), cities 
and counties don’t unlawfully restrain homeowners from taking water conservation 
actions. Even without the emergency regulation, it is illegal for HOAs to prevent water 
conservation during a drought emergency, but the regulation allows for monetary 
penalties for certain violations of existing law. 
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The board has the authority to impose monetary penalties, and the regulation makes 
the prohibitions infractions, which may be enforceable by local governments or other 
agencies that have the authority to enforce infractions.

The emergency regulation takes effect within ten days once approved by the Office of 
Administrative Law and filed with the Secretary of State.

The easiest and most helpful way a person may file a complaint of water waste is by 
accessing https://savewater.ca.gov.  

The State Water Board’s mission is to preserve, enhance and restore the quality of 
California’s water resources and drinking water for the protection of the environment, 
public health, and all beneficial uses, and to ensure proper resource allocation and 
efficient use for the benefit of present and future generations.

https://savewater.ca.gov/

	State Water Board adopts emergency water use regulations to boost drought resilience

